    Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

The AGM meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 20th May 2019, in the main hall of the Institute, Great Abington, after the Annual Parish Meeting.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mr Tony Orgee, Mrs Jane Bowen,  Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Emma Pery, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, Mrs Pennie Zimmern, the Clerk and four members of the public. 

Meeting started at 8.11pm (after the Parish Meeting)
Open Forum: Mr O’Farrell said that she was glad the Parish Council was being forceful and considering taking the District Council to a judicial review over a planning decision made that goes against the Neighbourhood Plan, (allowing a barn to be converted in a dwelling).

1. Election of Chairman -Tony Orgee proposed Bernie Talbot, which was seconded by  Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.
2. The Declaration of acceptance of Office form was signed by Chairman, and was witnessed by the Clerk. 

3. Co-option of a new councillor and signing of the acceptance of office form witnessed by the Clerk and completion of the Register of Members Interest form. Emma Pery told councillors that she had lived in the village since 2012, during this she had attended a number of Parish Council meetings and wanted to become more involved. She explained that she works from home as a freelance editor and writer, which enables her to be flexible with her time. She was a dog walker so was around the village a lot. Her particular interests were road safety, the environment and wild life preservation. Liz Sainsbury proposed Emma as a new councillor, which was seconded by Tony Orgee, which was supported by all councillors.
The Clerk signed as a witness to Emma Pery’s acceptance of office form and Emma completed the Register of Members Interest form

4. All councillors reviewed and updated their register of members interests forms.

5. Apologies – there were none  

6. Election of officers for 2019/2020
Vice-Chairman – Tony Orgee was purposed by Bernie Talbot and seconded by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councillors.
Planning meetings – It was agreed that all councillors would be part of this committee by a proposal from Bernie Talbot which was seconded by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councillors
Recreation Ground Committee representatives– (3 Councillors) – Louise Patten, Pennie Zimmern and Emma Pery were to attend these meetings.
Street lighting Roads, footpaths, hedges, trees and verges – (2 Councillors) Louise Patten agreed to check street light and Liz Sainsbury and Emma Pery would report on hedges, trees and verges.
Liaison with Little Abington Parish Council – (3 Councillors) it was agreed that whoever was available would attend by a proposal from Bernie Talbot which was seconded by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councillors. 
Police Liaison – (1 Councillor)- Jane Bowen volunteered
Village Institute Management Committee – (1 Councillor)- Bernie Talbot


Newsletter – Emma Pery agreed to write the Council’s entry
Health & Safety inspection of assets: bins, benches and bus shelters – Pennie Zimmern and 
Liz Sainsbury agreed to check these assets.
Finance working group – Tony Orgee and Bernie Talbot agreed to attend with any any other councillors who were available.
Louise Patten left the meeting.
7. Approval of the minutes for the last meetings – Minutes for the meetings held on 25th March 2019 and for the extra meeting on the 15th April were approved and signed.

8. Do any Councillors have interests to declare in the items to be discussed during the meeting? No interests were declared
9. Finance
a) The Council authorised the payments in the table below, by a proposal from Liz Sainsbury which was seconded by Tony Orgee, with the support of all councillors. 

b) Income – precept £6000.00

c) CAPALC – Councillors agreed to renew membership by a proposal from Liz Sainsbury which was seconded by Tony Orgee, with the support of all councillors. 

Payment to be authorised by councillors:

	101195
	Abington Allotments & Leisure Gardens Asssoc.
	Contribution to hedge trimmer/shed.
	£901.00

	101196
	Gaynor Farrant
	Framing of images of villages for Institute display
	£174.00

	101197
	Abington Institute
	Room hire 
	£121.00

	101198
	Paula Harper 
	Net pay April and May – no tax (tax code 320T)
	£535.64

	101199
	Abington Recreation Ground 
	Half of precept for 2019-20
	£2,067.50

	101200


	Cambridgeshire County  Council 
	Parish Lighting for the year
	£757.29

	101201
	CAPALC
	Annual membership 
	£305.40


d) The Council approved and agreed the Chairman could sign the financial year figures, the income and expenditure and Balance sheet figures; this was proposed by Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Tony Orgee, with the support of all councillors.

e) The Council can no longer complete the annual governance statement and approve and sign the annual return accounting statements, until the internal auditor has done his work and issued a report. It was agreed that a date to meet to review/accept the year- end figures and complete the Annual Governance and Accountability Return would be set once the internal audit was completed.

f) The public inspection period for the audit would run from 4th June – 13th July; a public noticed advertises this has been displayed in the notice board. 

g) The Council authorised the Clerk to ask Mike Gutteridge to act as the internal auditor.
h) A Finance working party meeting was held on 08.05.19 when the year- end figures were reviewed and payments checked against the bank statements.

Bank balances as at 31st March 2019
Community Account - £10,543.10  
Business Interest - £25,736.90
Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £25,509.39
10. Actions from the last meeting 

a) Damage to the path and road at entrance to Mortlock Gardens by Hill’s contractors, installing utilities. The Clerk has emailed the Highway Officer about this but ha no feedback yet.
b) Highlighted damage to road by Hill’s contractors opposite the bungalow (path and dip in road) and Pampisford Road – Action Clerk to arrange for Nicola Burden, Highway Officer, to meet with Bernie Talbot.  

c) Feedback from Bernie on thanking the flowerbed volunteers for their work. There was no feedback.
d) Highway Dept contacted about three trees on A1307 verge, adjacent to Abington Lodge, requiring cutting down. Action Clerk to chase up with Nicola Burden
e) Contacting the Police and Crime Commissioner about visiting local councils. Jane Bowen to contact commissioner’s office and if there was no response, it was suggested that Tony Orgee and Emma Pery would issue a press release about the lack of response from this office. 
f) Feedback on the council’s request that Hill Residential bear the full legal costs of the council’s legal representation for the transfer of the landowner to the council. Teeslaw advised the council that Hill have agreed to pay the council’s reasonable legal expenses.
g) The Clerk had obtained a quote of £100.00 to get a sign-writer to work on new notice board heading, which was within the previously agreed amount.

h) Update/selection of contractor to cut back verge alongside the footpath between Pampisford Road and Cutting Road – Action Clerk to obtain quotes from two more contractors. 
11. Confirmation letter to Hill Residential
a) Glyn Mutton – Development Manager at Hill had requested a formal letter from the council confirming its agreement to take ownership of the land and play area, which includes the ongoing management of the open spaces (incl. play) and the community orchard. Councillors agreed that the letter could be sent by a proposal from Bernie Talbot which was seconded by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all  councillors. Action Clerk/Bernie Talbot to write letter.
12. Items raised by councillors

a) High Street beech hedge over-hanging road. Action Clerk to write to both households requesting hedges be cut back after the nesting season.
b) Request for an additional meeting to possibly request a judicial review of a planning decision made by the District Council (SCDC) Planning Dept. The purpose of the review was to challenge a District Council planning decision that goes against the local Neighbourhood Plan, which states only one extra dwelling per original plot, and could lead to other barns being converted into dwellings. The judicial review could rule the SCDC planning decision was illegal and reverse it.
The Solicitor had advised the council that the likely costs of a judicial review would be:

To review advice - £5,000

Request an appeal - £5,000

Attend a hearing - £5,000

Attend another appeal - £5,000

The barrister’s time costs £250/hr

The total cost was likely to be £25,000 + vat, but using a more junior barrister would reduce the cost to the council. 

Counsel would look at the case to advise the council how to proceed; this would cost £5,000 + vat.

It was thought unlikely, but not clear, whether the Parish Council would have to pay the District Council’s costs if the judicial review ruled against it. 
The Councillors agreed to hold a public meeting on 24th May at 3.30pm, which would include considering a planning application. 

c) Location and date for annual coach trip
 Councillors agreed the coach trip would be to Hunstanton with the same charges as previous years, but the date was to be agreed when Pennie Zimmern able to attend.
13. Planning  – see separate sheet

14. Report on the condition of the Parish Council Assets 
a) Councilors reported back on their inspection of the council’s assets: the benches, two bus shelters, defibrillator, salt bins and noticeboard? Louise Patten said most light were working apart from two on Linton Road – to be reported on portal. Pennie Zimmern reported that the salt bins were full, bins and benches were in reasonable condition but the bus shelter windows needed cleaning - Action Clerk to contact Mr Diggins to ask him to clean them; this was proposed by Bernie Talbot which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all  councillors.

Anton regularly checks the defibrillator.
15. Correspondence
a) Feedback from village facebook page about the grass/nettles at the entrance to Magna Close hanging over the path and the dangerous A1307 crossing by the kennels with a pedestrian crossing sign requiring cleaning. Action Clerk to contact the Highway Dept about when the grass will be cut next and Clerk to get the pedestrian crossing signs cleaned; this was proposed by Bernie Talbot which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all  councillors.
b) Letter on behalf of SmithsonHill Ltd advising of some additional environmental statements that have been presented to the Secretary of State to support their appeal (APP/W0530/W/18/32100080)- circulated. 

16 Feedback on the Footpath Group Meeting
a) Explore the possibilities of having a pedestrian footpath by Pampisford Road linking Cutting Road with Moorefield path. Action Bernie Talbot to draft a letter to Andrew Munrow at the Cambridge Partnership to see if they could help link the paths and cycle path to Hildersham. 
b) Suggestion that the council should alert the Highways agency that crossing the A1307 on foot by the kennels is unsafe. Action Clerk to contact the Highway Dept to investigate getting the footway extended on the Abington side to the Hildersham crossing.

17. Items for the next meeting’s agenda on 15th July 

Dog poo bin for Magna Close.

Meeting closed at 9.40pm

Planning applications/appeals considered by the Parish Council and decisions made by the District Council  

Parish Council recommendations:

S/0432/19/FL - Mr & Mrs Adomeit, Three Tuns – convert & extend outbuildings for staff accommodation & additional car parking
Parish Council recommended approval 01/05/19
S/1083/19/FL – ARCC Innovations, Newhouse Farm, Pampisford Road – external fire escape to east elevation 

Parish Council recommended approval 01/05/19
S/1069/19/FL – Mrs J.Wallis, 16 Chalky Road – 3 bed ..bungalow

Parish Council recommended approval 01/05/19

S/1213/19/RM – Land to rear of Strawberry Farm – approval of matters reserved for planning application 
Parish Council recommended refusal 01/05/19
S/1433/16/OL for 8 dwelling, landscaping & infrastructure

Parish Council recommended 

S/4678/18/FL – Mr N.Rumble, 46 North Road – new dwelling & associated off road parking(revised siting & design). 

Parish Council recommended approval 01/05/19
S/1086/19/FL – Mr R Lesniak, 16 Chalky Road – new house

Parish Council recommended refusal 01/05/19
S/1009/19/FL – Mr & Mrs Hefford, land adj 6 Chalky Road – new dwelling

Parish Council recommended approval 01/05/19
S/1215/19/FL – The Watson Building, 11 Granta Park- refurbishment of Watson Building to include external works to entrance area to building & associated works, and landscaping

Parish Council recommended approval 01/05/19
District Council decisions:

S/0948/19/FL - Mr Daniels, 35 South Road – new dwelling 
Parish Council recommended approval 15/04/19

District Council approved 31/07/19
S/4808/18/FL -Land adj to 16 Chalky Road – new dwelling

Parish Council recommended 

District Council refused 19/03/19
S/0560/19/FL – Mr J. Tilley, 45 North Road – conversion of part of cow shed to dwelling

Parish Council recommended refusal on 04.03.19

District Council refused 03/05/19
S/0423/19/FL - Mr & Mrs S Johnson, 23 South Road – new dwelling


Parish Council recommended refusal on 04.03.19

District Council approved 01/04/19
S/433/19/LB /S/432/19/LB – Mr & Mrs Adomeit, Three Tuns – convert and extend outbuilding to staff accommodation & car parking

Parish Council recommended approval on 01/05/19
No decision yet
S/0545/19/OL – Mr J Zielinski, 34 South Road – outline permission for dwelling & all matters reserved

Parish Council recommended refusal on 04.03.19

No decision yet

	

	


	

	


	

	


